

EFSAS ARTICLE

No. 1 | January 2024

The Army Strikes Back

Nawaz Sharif's Return and Democratic Backsliding in Pakistan

The Army Strikes Back | Nawaz Sharif's Return and Democratic Backsliding in Pakistan

Introduction

Since early 2020, the political volatility in Pakistan has steadily grown amid a worsening economic and security situation and continued political infighting. The COVID-19 pandemic put severe stress on the Pakistani economy, which was further hit by catastrophic floods that submerged much of the country through the second half of 2022. Furthermore, Pakistan grapples with the escalating militancy of the Pakistani Taliban, commonly known as the TTP (Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan), as well as continued attacks on military infrastructure and personnel in the southwestern province of Balochistan. In the midst of all of this, is a power struggle between former Prime Minister Imran Khan, who was ousted in a no confidence motion in 2022, and the country's powerful military establishment that has dominated domestic politics in some shape or form since Pakistan's birth in 1947. Following the ousting of Khan, the Army has largely put its support behind the caretaker administration of Shahbaz Sharif from the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-N), one of Pakistan's largest political parties. In August 2023 Shahbaz Sharif dissolved the National Assembly, Pakistan's parliament, to allow for the holding of new elections. While the national constitution commonly requires general elections to be held within 90 days following the dissolution of the National Assembly, the supposed need to redraw constituency boundaries has now been used as a justification to delay the elections, which are now planned to be held in early February 2024 (Parkin, 2023). Given accusations of rigged voting practices and the military's crackdown on Khan and his party, these elections are suspected to be neither free nor fair (Baloch & Ellis-Petersen, 2023). As of late 2023, it is not even entirely certain that the elections will take place at all (Afzal, 2023). As elections loom, Pakistan descends further into chaos.

Amid these trends is one man who perhaps reflects the ambiguities and cynicism of Pakistan's political system more than anyone else: Nawaz Sharif, the brother of Shahbaz. Born in December 1949 in Lahore, Punjab, Sharif has served as Prime Minister on three non-consecutive occasions since the early 1990s. During his terms, his relationship with the military establishment has been ambivalent: initially a protégé of key factions in the Army, Sharif partially sought to establish more autonomy for the civilian government and repeatedly fell out with key officials in the Army, leading to him being removed from office twice. Sharif has been in exile twice as well, first in Saudi Arabia and then in London. Despite this mixed track record, however, the Army has now allowed Sharif to return to Pakistan and lead the PML-N in the 2024 general election against Imran Khan and the broader political opposition. Long a mainstay in Pakistani elite politics, Sharif's return reflects the renewed alignment between Sharif, the PML-N, and the military establishment.

This article situates Nawaz Sharif's return to elite politics within his broader career and the trends shaping Pakistani politics since the mid-1980s. Initially, the article discusses Sharif's political career in Punjab and his first Premiership. Then it examines his return to power in 1997, the defeat in the Kargil War with India, and the military coup of Pervez Musharraf that removed him in 1999. After this, the article discusses Pakistani politics under Musharraf, Sharif's return in 2007, his third stint as Premier, and the political rise and fall of Imran Khan, which has brought about the contemporary circumstances in Pakistani politics. The article concludes that Sharif's return must be viewed as an attempt by the military establishment to reassert military power in the face of Khan's populist politics and his degree of support in the population.

Sharif's rise to power and Premiership between 1990 and 1993

Sharif's career in top-level Pakistani politics commenced in the second half of the 1970s, when he joined the PML branch in Punjab, Pakistan's most populous province. Prior to this, the Sharif family's business in the steel industry had been nationalized by the civilian government of Prime Minister Zulfikar Ali Bhutto (who was later executed following the military coup of Zia ul-Haq in 1977), sparking a long-term political rivalry between the Bhuttos and the Sharifs (Johnson & Macfie, 2018). Sharif quickly rose through the PML ranks of Governor Ghulam Jilani Khan, under whom Sharif served as the provincial Finance Minister from 1980 onward. Ghulam Khan had previously served as the Chief of the Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI), Pakistan's prime spy agency, and was a close ally of Zia, who had assumed the role of de facto military dictator after the 1977 coup. As Ghulam Khan vacated the position of Governor in 1985, he nominated Sharif to take over as Punjab's Chief Minister. During his time as Chief Minister, Sharif continued cultivating close personal and commercial relations with key figures in Pakistan's military establishment, including General Rahimuddin Khan and Hamid Gul, who would serve as head of the ISI between 1987 and 1989. Sharif also developed a close connection with Zia, who dismissed the Pakistani government prior to his death in a 1988 plane crash but had retained Sharif in his position, speaking to the close relationship between Sharif and the military establishment at the time. Zia's death triggered calls for enhanced democratic governance and the end of military rule. Zia was succeeded as President by Ghulam Ishaq Khan, then Chairman of the Senate. In November 1988 the transitional administration held general elections that saw the victory of the Pakistan People's Party (PPP) led by Benazir Bhutto, the daughter of Zulfikar Bhutto.

Sharif first assumed the role of Prime Minister following the 1990 general elections, in which the Sharif-led conservative alliance Islami Jamhoori Ittehad (IJI) defeated Benazir Bhutto's PPP-led People's Democratic Alliance (PDA). Bhutto had been sacked by President Khan due to corruption allegations in 1990, paving the way for new general elections (Reuters, 2007), The ISI, led by Hamid Gul, actively supported the conservative IJI alliance as a counterweight to the left-leaning PPP (Yasmeen, 1994). The 1988 and 1990 elections thus reinforced a growing coalition between the military establishment, most notably the ISI, and conservative Islamists (Hughes & Shaffer, 2021). Once in power, the Sharif government promoted the deregulation of the economy by encouraging liberalization, privatization, and seeking to attract greater foreign capital inflows (Bhowmik, 1995, p. 932). However, tensions between factions within the PML also intensified. In 1988, the PML had become divided between factions that were supportive of Prime Minister Junejo, who had been dismissed by Zia, and factions that remained supportive of Zia and the broader political arrangements of military rule. This second faction was led by Nawaz Sharif, leading it to become known as PML-N ('PML-Nawaz'). The buildup to and the course of the general elections in 1990 thus set the stage for a reorganization of party lines in a way that emphasized the personalized role of Nawaz Sharif within the PML-N.

Besides the fractioning of the party, Sharif's first premiership also became characterized by growing tensions between Sharif and the military establishment, which ultimately contributed to the return of Benazir Bhutto as Prime Minister in 1993. The hybrid regime arrangement struck between Sharif and the Army started becoming undone when Sharif dismissed the Chief of Army Staff (COAS) General Mirza Aslam Beg in August 1991, with Asif Nawaz Janjua replacing him. Within the Pakistani military hierarchy, the COAS is generally considered to be the most influential position and, given the centrality of the Army in Pakistani politics, the

COAS operates as a quasi-political leader (The Economic Times, 2022). Sharif's dismissal of Beg was viewed as an attempt to assert civilian control over the military, heightening tensions between the political leadership and the military establishment (Hussain, 1999). Tensions accelerated further in 1993 when Sharif also dismissed Janjua as Janjua did not provide consistent support to Sharif's policy positions (Yasmeen, 1994). Amid increasing disagreements between the civilian government and the military elite, Sharif and President Khan were forced to resign in 1993 to allow for renewed general elections, which saw the PPP, led by Benazir Bhutto, return as the strongest party. Sharif's first stint in power thus came to an end and had become increasingly defined by power struggles between Sharif and the military.

Sharif's second term, the Kargil War, and exile

Bhutto's return to power, her popular appeal, and left-leaning politics saw the military aiming to reassert control and replace Bhutto with a more pliant Prime Minister, paving the way for the return of Sharif in 1997. From the start, the Bhutto government faced allegations of corruption, a worsening macroeconomic situation, inflationary pressures, and tensions with the presidency, all of which combined to constrain her ability to pursue comprehensive policy agendas (Hughes & Shaffer, 2021). Bhutto's leftist policies also alienated conservative Islamist elements in the armed forces that plotted an unsuccessful coup in 1995 (Khan, 1995). Bhutto's position was also weakened by public tensions between Bhutto, her husband Asil Ali Zardari, and Bhutto's brother Murtaza Bhutto, who Bhutto had arrested on terrorism charges. Murtaza then became a political opponent before being killed by police in Karachi in 1996. Following Murtaza's death and a worsening economic crisis, her government was dismissed by President Faroog Leghari, who cited Murtaza's death as well as allegations of corruption and mismanagement as justifications for her removal (Khan, 1996). While corrupt practices were well-recorded, Bhutto's renewed removal also allowed the Army to install a Prime Minister that appeared more aligned with its strategic objectives. With new elections scheduled for February 1997, Malik Meraj Khalid was appointed as caretaker Prime Minister to oversee the interim period until the new elections. The Sharif-led PML-N recorded a landslide victory in the elections, resulting in Sharif returning to power for a second time.

The PML-N's dominance in the National Assembly allowed Sharif to weaken the position of the President and, thus, formally reduce the Army's influence in domestic politics. In April 1997, the new government repealed the Eighth Amendment to the constitution, which deprived the President of the power to dismiss elected governments (as had happened during Bhutto's previous administration). The repeal of the amendment effectively eliminated the Army's ability to pressure the sitting President and therefore removed a key policy instrument ensuring military control over domestic political processes (Kumar, 2001). In response, factions within the Army began proposing a National Security Council that would be practically dominated by the Army. After COAS Jehangir Karamat had publicly discussed the creation of the Council, Sharif forced Karamat to resign, with Pervez Musharraf replacing Karamat as COAS. As during his first time in office, Sharif's relationship with the military establishment was thus often uneasy and dominated by tacit efforts of Sharif to shore up the autonomy of the civilian government at the expense of the influence of the military establishment.

In foreign policy terms, the first major crisis Sharif oversaw during his second stint as Prime Minister was Pakistan's testing of nuclear weapons in response to the Indian nuclear tests in 1998. In May of that year, India conducted a series of nuclear explosions now commonly known as the Pokhran-II tests. The successful execution of these tests made India a de facto

nuclear power that operated in overt violation of the Non-Proliferation Treaty, which Pakistan had also not signed. Less than two weeks later, Pakistan detonated a series of nuclear bombs following a number of meetings between Sharif and top military officials (Rizvi, 2001). The testing of the nuclear arsenal replaced Pakistan's previous strategy of nuclear ambiguity with one that was aimed at maintaining a "credible minimum deterrent" vis-à-vis India (The Nuclear Threat Initiative, 2019). The India-Pakistan conflict, which had been brewing ever since both countries had gained independence in 1947, now had obtained a nuclear dimension. In response to the Indian and Pakistani nuclear explosions, the US momentarily cut off aid to Islamabad and New Delhi in accordance with the Glenn Amendment, which the US Congress had passed in 1994 as part of the Arms Export Control Act. Under the Glenn Amendment, any US government was prohibited from delivering any economic and military assistance to any non-nuclear-weapon State that carries out a nuclear explosion (Wagner, 2001). The sanctions imposed on India and Pakistan included the suspension of economic and military assistance, restrictions on high-technology trade, and the withdrawal of loans from international financial institutions such as the IMF. India's and Pakistan's nuclear tests significantly raised strategic tensions in South Asia and led to the nuclearization of the conflict that had been going on since 1947.

The second major foreign policy crisis was the subsequent Kargil War, fought between India and Pakistan between May and July 1999. In early May, Pakistani troops entered the Kargil district on the Indian-administered side of Jammu and Kashmir (J&K), which has been disputed between India and Pakistan since 1947. The decision to attack had ostensibly been made without the prior approval of Sharif's civilian government (Ahmad, 2018). The conflict ended in late July with the complete withdrawal of Pakistani regular and irregular forces from Indian-administered territory, restoring the territorial status quo ante bellum and inflicting a humiliating defeat on Pakistan.

The war with India had immediate implications for Islamabad's relations with the US. Through much of the Cold War, Pakistan had been a key ally for the United States as a balancing force against both Indian and Soviet power in South Asia. Following the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in 1979, Pakistan also served as a key partner in the US strategy of support for anti-Soviet fighters in Afghanistan, some of which would later become the Taliban. As noted above, however, relations had already taken a hit due to the 1998 nuclear tests. Now, the US supported India's rather than Pakistan's diplomatic position as Washington called on Pakistan to immediately withdraw its troops from the Indian side of the Line of Control (LOC) and work towards a peaceful resolution of the conflict. Pressure on the Sharif government also ramped up as Washington had not been informed about the Pakistani plans to attack in advance (Riedel, 2019). The 1999 defeat was thus embarrassing for Pakistan as a whole whilst increasing the foreign pressure on the Sharif government.

Sharif's fallout with Musharraf over the Kargil War culminated in a new military coup in late 1999, Sharif's subsequent arrest, and Pakistan's return to direct military rule under Musharraf. Following the defeat in the war against India, Sharif had squarely blamed the loss on Musharraf who, as COAS, had been responsible for devising the overall war strategy and, according to Sharif, had made the decision to ultimately go to war. Musharraf in turn blamed the defeat on Sharif, thus publicly illustrating the impending collapse of civil-military relations. Sharif sought to dismiss Musharraf and block him from re-entering Pakistan during a trip Musharraf made to Sri Lanka in October 1999. In response, Musharraf-administered military forces took control over public infrastructure and detained Sharif. On the 14th of October 1999, Musharraf declared martial law, suspended the Pakistani Constitution, and dissolved the National Assembly alongside four province-level assemblies. Unlike during previous transitions of

power, when the Army had sought to maintain an element of democratic legitimacy by supporting some civilian actors, the events in 1999 marked a formal coup d'etat and Pakistan's return to direct military rule.

Following his initial arrest, Sharif left Pakistan and at least formally distanced himself from domestic politics. The new military government, which Musharraf headed in the newly created role of Chief Executive between 1999 and 2002 before declaring himself President, led a broader crackdown on civilian forces in Pakistan, arresting both members of the Bhutto and Sharif clans on charges ranging from corruption to conspiracy to murder (Gannon, 1999). In April 2000, Sharif was convicted on hijacking and terrorism charges and charged with life imprisonment (Khan, 2000). In December 2000, however, the Musharraf government announced that it had commuted the life sentence following secret negotiations with the government of Saudi Arabia, where Sharif would go to live in exile (Harding, 2000). The deal also freed Sharif's brothers Abbas and Shahbaz while committing Nawaz Sharif to not become involved in Pakistani politics for 21 years and give up property valued at \$8.3 million at the time (Harding, 2000). The declining political fortunes of the Sharifs were also reflected in the repression of the PML-N. The PML-N had lost ground to the PML-Q, which had been founded by PML-N defectors and collaborated closely with Musharraf's military regime. Between 2004 and 2007, the PML-Q politician Shaukat Aziz served as Prime Minister under the military government. After 1999, Nawaz Sharif's career had thus appeared to come to a dramatic conclusion.

Sharif's return and third term

Sharif returned to Pakistan in 2007 as the popular support for the Musharraf government declined. Musharraf's government was characterized by a range of ambiguities, with Musharraf's position on violent Islamism being a case in point. After the 9/11 attacks, Musharraf faced growing international pressure to clamp down on Jihadist networks in Pakistan, which were closely linked to the Afghan Taliban and Al-Qaeda (Yamin, 2015). While ramping up counterterrorism operations in North and South Waziristan in the Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA), the Musharraf administration also granted significant "staging and overflight support" for American air force and drone operators, including through the lease of an airfield in Balochistan to the CIA (Haggani, 2016, p. 336). The ISI also provided intelligence concerning Taliban and Al-Qaeda operatives to the CIA, effectively enabling the execution of these operatives on Pakistani soil by US drone operators, all while maintaining its collaboration with key Taliban factions (Khan, 2018). Domestically, the apparent threat of Islamist extremism allowed Musharraf to legitimize his crackdown on civil society actors in the name of the global war on terror (Haqqani, 2003). However, Musharraf's opposition towards extremist groups was highly inconsistent as his government only targeted groups that were deemed anti-Pakistani, with significant leeway given to groups that the State could employ as strategic assets in Afghanistan and India (Tellis, 2008, p. 4). Musharraf's publicly largely supportive position for the US and his crackdown on anti-Pakistani Islamists nevertheless alienated large elements of Pakistan's Islamist scene, which had become increasingly radicalized in the previous years and decades (Hoodbhoy, 2017). In July 2007, the Pakistani Army laid siege to the Red Mosque in Islamabad, in which Islamist teachers and students had barricaded themselves while advocating for the nation-wide implementation of Sharia law (Sayed & Hamming, 2021). When the Army stormed the mosque, it killed up to 40 Islamists (Gall & Masood, 2007). The siege on the Red Mosque marked a major inflection point for large parts of Pakistan's Islamist scene, already disillusioned by the State's support for the US. In the months following the siege, Pashtun Jihadi leaders gathered in the FATA and held a *Shura* (Pashto for council) that culminated in the founding of the TTP. Sharif's return to Pakistan from Saudi Arabia in late 2007 thus occurred in a broader political context in which Musharraf's legitimacy had become significantly undermined and volatility had increased.

As Musharraf became more and more incapable of clinging on to control, the 2008 general elections saw Sharif reclaim his role as head of the PML-N. The build-up to the elections exemplified the growing instability in the country. Like Sharif, Benazir Bhutto had returned to Pakistan in 2007 to run in the general elections. In December 2007, Bhutto was assassinated in Rawalpindi, leading to a delay in the elections. The PPP, now led by Benazir Bhutto's husband Asif Ali Zardari emerged as the single largest party in the National Assembly, leading the PML-N and the PML-Q, which had been increasingly relegated to the sidelines. The PPP and PML-N initially joined a coalition government that saw Zardari become President while Yousaf Raza Gillani was appointed Premier. In May 2008, the PML-N left the coalition with the PPP, which led to a reconfiguration of coalition arrangements. However, the PML-N continued supporting the PPP's efforts to impeach Musharraf, who resigned in August 2008. While the assassination of Benazir Bhutto highlighted the growing volatility and especially the growing influence of armed actors in domestic politics, the 2008 elections also highlighted the deeply hybrid nature of the system as the civilian government reasserted some control and autonomy.

Sharif led the PML-N to electoral victory in the 2013 general elections, after which the third Sharif administration specifically emphasized infrastructure development, including by attracting funding through China's Belt-and-Road Initiative. The elections were highly controversial, with key members of the opposition claiming that the elections were not fair and demanding investigations into irregularities (Boone, 2013). Once in power, the government heavily focused on infrastructure development in the context of the M2 Lahore-Islamabad Motorway, which was completed and inaugurated under Sharif (Salman, 2017). In 2015, Chinese and Pakistani representatives formally launched the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), which connects the port of Gwadar in Balochistan with the Chinese city of Kashgar in Xinjiang. Pakistani policymakers hope that CPEC can bolster Pakistan's integration into global trade networks, provide external infrastructure investment, and address Pakistan's chronic electricity shortages (Aggarwal, 2021). CPEC consists of several mining projects, the construction of power plants, the upgrading and construction of new transport infrastructure throughout Pakistan, the establishment of special economic zones (SEZs), and the broader investment in "regional connectivity" (CPEC Authority Office, n.d.). Worth up to \$62 billion, CPEC was hailed by the Sharif government as a 'game changer' for the Pakistani economy. The Sharif government's focus on CPEC reflected the broader narrative surrounding transnational infrastructure as a driver of economic development.

Another key policy issue during Sharif's third stint as Prime Minister was the escalation of terrorist attacks by the TTP. Aiming to emulate its Afghan namesake, the TTP is a highly radical extremist entity that seeks to overthrow the Pakistani State and replace it with a *Sharia*-governed polity (Afzal, 2022). Following its formation in 2007, the TTP launched a large-scale terrorist campaign in Pakistan that was defined by its indiscriminate targeting of civilians. Pakistani authorities have blamed the TTP for the 2007 assassination of Benazir Bhutto in Rawalpindi, a charge TTP representatives have denied (Rafiq, 2022). The TTP has repeatedly made use of suicide attacks, including in an attack on a weapons factory that killed 66 people in 2008 and an attack on an American military base in Afghanistan in 2009 (Center for International Security and Cooperation, 2022). Other major attacks include a 2009 car bombing in Peshawar (125 victims killed), the 2014 Peshawar school massacre (149 victims killed,

mostly children and teenagers), and multiple attacks on Shia mosques throughout Pakistan. By the time Sharif re-entered office, Pakistan was thus facing a rapidly deteriorating security situation.

In response to a TTP attack on an airport in Karachi in June 2014, the government launched Operation Zarb-e-Azb ("sharp and cutting strike") against TTP bases in the FATA along the Pashtun border belt with Afghanistan. In its efforts to remove the TTP, the Army displaced up to one million people and committed widespread human rights abuses against the local Pashtun population (Kakakhel & Farooq, 2015). Presumably to reduce coverage of the crimes committed against civilians, the Army also severely restricted the access of journalists and media outlets to the FATA (Afzal, 2022). While the military offensive was effective in eroding TTP influence in the tribal areas, it led to the TTP relocating to Afghanistan, from where it now launched attacks on Pakistan (Mir, 2022). As part of its counterterrorism strategy, the government also published the National Action Plan (NAP) in December 2014, which included measures such as the establishment of military courts for the speedy trial of terrorism suspects and the revival of the death penalty for convicted terrorists (Khan & Saeed, 2018). As Pakistani policy became more militarized, the role of the Army thus expanded further. A growing emphasis on counterterrorism measures and repressive policy instruments was thus another key element during Sharif's third time as Prime Minister.

Sharif's political career appeared to be close to ending again following the leaking of the Panama Papers in 2016, which implicated Sharif's family and forced him to resign amid a ruling of the Pakistani Supreme Court. The Panama Papers, leaked in April 2016, revealed illegal offshore financial dealings of powerful individuals worldwide. The leaked documents suggested that Nawaz Sharif's children, including his daughter Maryam, owned offshore companies linked to properties in London (Phillips, 2017). These findings, which spoke to the long-standing corrupt practices of members of the elite, triggered a public outcry in Pakistan and demands for accountability. The opposition, including the Pakistan Tehreek-e-Insaf (PTI) led by Imran Khan, called for an investigation into the offshore assets of the Sharif family. In response to public pressure, the Supreme Court of Pakistan formed a Joint Investigation Team (JIT) in May 2017 to investigate the financial dealings of the Sharifs and determine the legitimacy of the assets revealed in the Panama Papers. The JIT submitted its report in July 2017, concluding that Sharif and his family could not provide a satisfactory money trail for their London properties. The report recommended filing a reference against the Sharif family. On July 28, 2017, the Supreme Court delivered its verdict in the Panama Papers case, disqualifying Nawaz Sharif from holding public office, citing Article 62(1)(f) of the Constitution, which pertains to the disqualification of individuals that are not "honest and trustworthy" (Bhatti, 2018). In compliance with the court's verdict, Sharif resigned on July 28, 2017, and was replaced by Shahid Khaqan Abbasi as interim Prime Minister. In 2018, the Supreme Court ruled that Sharif would be disqualified from holding public office for life due to his involvement in the Panama Papers case, and further sentencing him to ten years in prison. Jail sentences and fines were also given to Sharif's daughter Maryam and her husband Safdar Afwan. In September 2018, their court sentences were suspended and in November 2019, Sharif was granted bail on medical grounds, allowing him to travel abroad to receive treatment for various medical conditions, including heart-related problems (Shah, 2019). Sharif remained in the United Kingdom for the following months, fuelling debates that he had once again chosen exile and now exerted influence over the PML-N through his brother Shahbaz, who remained in Pakistan (Shahid, 2017). The Panama Papers scandal and the subsequent JIT investigation and Supreme Court verdict thus played a pivotal role in the collapse of the third Sharif government. The disqualification of Sharif marked a significant political development in Pakistan and had lasting implications for the country's political landscape.

The rise and fall of Imran Khan

Sharif's departure from office opened the door for the PTI and Imran Khan, who Sharif accused of having sided with the military to oust him. In response to the corruption allegations, Sharif consistently maintained his innocence and accused then COAS General Qamar Javed Bajwa and ISI Chief General Faiz Hameed of orchestrating a coup against him and rigging the 2018 general elections, which saw the Khan-led PTI register a resounding victory (Bukhari, 2020). Sharif's allegations spoke to a broader conflict with the Army, which was displeased with Sharif's efforts to improve relations with India and his attempt to call out the Army's support for violent Islamists (Afzal, 2018). Seeking to distance itself from Sharif and the PML-N, the Khan government emphasized an anti-corruption agenda and pledged to hold powerful individuals accountable for alleged corruption and the misuse of public funds (Siddiqi, 2018). In this sense, Khan sought to present himself as a politically clean alternative to the Bhuttos and the Sharifs, with both families stained by past corruption scandals and their dynastic presence in post-independence Pakistani politics (Guyer, 2022). Building on his immense popular support base, Khan effectively framed himself as a non-elite candidate, appealing to populist sentiments in a strategy reminiscent of other populist politicians elsewhere. Khan's rhetoric focused on alleged threats from the outside, most prominently from India and the United States, and offered seemingly simple solutions to complex policy challenges such as corruption, Islamic extremism, climate change, and macroeconomic underperformance. "Like most populists", Ihsan Yilmaz and Kainat Shakil (2021) note in a policy brief for the European Center for Populism Studies, "Khan promised deliverance without clear plans, yet the propublic sentiment of his statements earned considerable support among the disaffected populace". Khan's anti-elite rhetoric also ignored Khan's own role as part of the national elite he was criticizing, as well as his initially close ties with the military establishment (Masood, 2018), which lent him significant support in the 2018 elections (Fair, 2018). Khan's rhetoric thus appeared to oppose the elite forces dominating domestic politics while Khan initially aligned with the military.

Over time, however, Khan's relationship with the military elite became more fraught. Khan's PTI government failed to decisively respond to the COVID-19 pandemic that began hitting Pakistan in the early months of 2020. As Khan failed to impose lockdowns to spread the stop of the virus, instead urging adolescents to join the Corona Relief Tigers Force to fight a 'Jihad' against the pandemic, the military took matters into its own hands and started locking down large swaths of the country (Findlay & Bokhari, 2020). Khan's substantial policy deficiencies aggravated previous concerns by the military establishment related to Khan's overly belligerent rhetoric surrounding the J&K conflict and his government's failure to remove Pakistan from the grey list of the Financial Action Task Force, which aims to combat international terrorist financing (Findlay & Bokhari, 2020). Khan's policy failures also provided renewed political ground to Nawaz Sharif, who, besides alleging that Khan and the military had conspired to remove him from power, also blamed Khan and the military for the escalating cost of living crisis while framing himself as removed from the military, which he decried as a "State above a State" (Kaura, 2020). By mid-2020, Khan was thus under growing pressure from both the PML-N, still practically led by Nawaz Sharif, and the military establishment.

This falling out with the military led to Khan's fall from power in April 2022 and the return of the PML-N, formally led by Shahbaz Sharif. From 2020 onward, the PTI government grappled with growing inflation, increased unemployment, and an IMF aid program that did not substantially contribute to the stabilization of Pakistan's rapidly declining economy (Guyer, 2022). Khan's support for valid anti-corruption campaigns, which became more contentious as it became evident that PTI politicians were also indulging in corruption, were situated in a

broader strongmen approach to politics that weakened the national bureaucracy while becoming increasingly ineffective as time went on. The relationship between the Army and Khan deteriorated further as COAS Bajwa and Khan clashed over the position of Bajwa's successor as COAS, with Khan seeking to install ISI Chief Faiz Hameed, who Bajwa aimed to relieve from his duties (Mir, 2023). Khan's relationship with the United States also took a hit as Khan visited Moscow just days after Russia had invaded Ukraine in February 2022, signalling Pakistan's growing strategic proximity to both China and Russia (Raja Mohan, 2022). In early March 2022, the political opposition in the National Assembly filed a noconfidence motion against Khan, accusing him of governance failures, the oppression of political opponents, and the mismanagement of Pakistan's foreign and economic policy (Afzal & Pita, 2022). In response, Khan portrayed the motion as an attempt by the United States to remove him from office, citing a meeting between Pakistan's Ambassador to the United States and US State Department official Donald Lu in which, Khan alleged, Lu demanded that Khan should be removed in a coup (Gul, 2023). While anti-Americanism had long been a part of Khan's rhetorical repertoire, this open accusation further alienated Bajwa, who had sought to rectify the increasingly fraught strategic relationship between Islamabad and Washington (Ghosh, 2022). In early April, the motion of no confidence was dismissed by the PTI Deputy Speaker in the National Assembly, leading PPP leader Asil Ali Zardari to challenge the dismissal in Pakistan's Supreme Court. Khan also dissolved parliament to prevent the vote on the motion from taking place. These steps were rebuked by the Supreme Court, which ruled that the PTI had acted unconstitutionally and thus enabled the no confidence motion to go ahead. Khan was defeated in the motion, leading to his removal from office and sparking pro-PTI protests around Pakistan (Al Jazeera, 2022). Shahbaz Sharif became the new Prime Minister in a PML-N-headed coalition administration which, over the following months, expanded the military's political powers while launching a repression campaign against the PTI (Afzal, 2023). Formally led by Shahbaz, it was widely believed that Nawaz Sharif was the one pulling the strings from London (Afzal, 2023). The return of the PML-N thus represented an effort by the Army to reassert control over the civilian government by renewing its cooperation with the Sharifs.

After Khan's dismissal the new government faced a series of domestic challenges that have further exacerbated the political volatility in the country. Only days after Khan was removed, arrest orders against Khan were given by the district and sessions court in Islamabad. Khan was arrested in May 2022 over alleged corruption, sparking further and increasingly violent protests throughout the country that began openly criticizing the interference of the military in domestic politics (Hussain, 2023). From June 2022 onward, Pakistan was also battered by large-scale floods that exposed the country's unpreparedness toward climate disasters while destroying agriculture and resulting in mass displacement (Kelman, 2022). The Sharif government also engaged in protracted negotiations over an IMF bailout that led to Pakistan almost defaulting on its sovereign debt in 2023 (Rana, 2023). In response to the IMF financing conditions, the government undertook highly unpopular public policy measures, such as the cutting of fuel subsidies, thus further propelling popular support for Khan (Human Rights Watch, 2023). At the same time, TTP attacks in Pakistan began escalating as Pakistan's relations with the Taliban deteriorated (Sayed & Hamming, 2023). As the legitimacy of the government, which was already weak to begin with, declined further, Khan began organizing a 'March on Islamabad' to demand early elections (Al Jazeera, 2022a). In early November 2022, an assassination attempt on Khan during a rally failed, leading to pro-Khan protests erupting again (Baloch, 2022). In general, the continued popular support for the PTI and Khan speaks to his appeal to much of the Pakistani electorate, generating growing concerns for both the Army and the PML-N. In August 2023, the Sharif-led government announced that it would dissolve parliament to allow for fresh elections to be held. Although the general elections are legally required to be held 90 days after the parliament's dissolution, they were later delayed and have now been scheduled for February 2024.

Despite his removal from power, the Army clearly views Khan as a continued threat to its role in Pakistani politics. To a greater degree than any other Pakistani politician in the modern era, Khan has demonstrated the capacity to mobilize significant parts of the population against both the military establishment and what he has framed as its political cronies. This narrative tracks well with a disillusioned public that has to cope with growing militancy and a rapidly worsening economic situation that has direct and material effects on the livelihoods of ordinary Pakistanis. Khan's popular appeal has therefore created an immediate challenge to the military establishment. As Aqil Shah (2023) has written in *Foreign Affairs*,

"Once the army's proxy, he [Khan] has now gone rogue with a vengeance and is trying to tear apart the military's institutional integrity by sowing dissension in its ranks against the army chief. The army is also probably concerned that Khan finds his main support base among the traditionally pro-military urban middle classes in Punjab, Pakistan's largest province and the heartland of army recruitment".

While much of Khan's criticism towards the social forces arrangements dominating Pakistani politics is legitimate, Khan's own role in generating the chaos that has now engulfed Pakistan cannot be ignored. As with previous governments, Khan's administration too was corrupt and actively repressed political dissent while engaging in economic policies that aggravated socioeconomic issues. However, Khan being perceived as a political outsider by much of the population provides him with leverage. In response, the political establishment has reverted to using classical tools of repression, including the partial ban of the PTI and the arbitrary arrest and intimidation of PTI members (Khan, 2023). Khan himself was arrested in August 2023 after a court convicted him of alleged corruption, creating a court order for an imprisonment of three years that also disables Khan from competing in the upcoming election (Bukhari et al., 2023). "The primary aim here", analyst Arif Rafiq has argued, "is to remove Khan from the political process, as he's no longer reliably obedient and has amassed popular support that gives him political capital independent of the military" (cited in Masood & Goldbaum, 2023). These blatant methods of political repression are, unfortunately, hardly novel in Pakistani politics. As Madiha Afzal (2023) notes in a piece for Brookings, however, "what is different this time around is the ferocity with which the state has gone after Khan and his political party, [...] almost entirely hollowing it [the PTI] out [...] Pakistan's democracy stands badly damaged; there is little hope that the next election will be free or fair, if it is held in February at all". The military establishment has given up any pretences about support for democratic governance and has actively opted for the repression of political factions providing a credible threat to its role.

It is in this wider context of growing political repression and the de facto reassertion of military control that Nawaz Sharif's return to Pakistani politics must be understood. Sharif returned to Pakistan in October 2023, shortly after seeing his previous convictions overturned and rival politicians defecting to the PML-N (Afzal, 2023). The clearing of all remaining graft charges in mid-December 2023 now enabled Sharif to run again in the presumably upcoming general election (Gul, 2023a). In this context, Sharif's return reflects an attempt of the military establishment to balance against the continued popularity of Khan and the PTI. That said, Nawaz Sharif was already presumed to effectively run policy decisions while his brother Shahbaz was in charge. Given the unpopularity of the previous government, "it is less clear

how he [Nawaz] would perform in a free and fair election" (Afzal, 2023). Considering the repression facing the PTI, it is unlikely that these elections will be fair to begin with.

Conclusion

In many ways, Nawaz Sharif's return to Pakistani politics closes the circle for both Sharif personally and his historically mixed relationship with the military establishment in Pakistan. In what appears likely to become his fourth stint as Prime Minister, Nawaz Sharif has once again demonstrated a historically ambiguous relationship with the military, which he has opposed when politically convenient but often treated as a patron if circumstances allow it. What is arguably different now is that there are little pretences about Sharif's role as a proxy for the military, which has clamped down hard on the sole form of legitimate opposition: Khan's PTI. Noting the popular legitimacy of Khan and the PTI must not legitimize the PTI's partially undemocratic and corrupt practices - however, the party represents a form of political organization that has openly criticized the military whilst enjoying large-scale popular support. Although Khan largely collaborated with the Army before the relationship hit the rocks, his populist appeal creates a credible opposition to the arrangements of social forces that have propped up Pakistani politics in some way or another over the decades.

Examining Nawaz Sharif's role is not just important due to his presumable return as Premier but also because it is reflective of the broader shifts and trends in Pakistani politics since the late 1980s. The end of the military regime following Zia's death did not eliminate the military's influence over domestic politics, instead resulting in a shift in tactics that saw the military embracing a more hybrid form of control that relied on the close collaboration with select individuals and key interest groups. At times, the military had to accept a somewhat reduced role in domestic politics, for instance during the Benazir Bhutto years. During these periods, the military worked to regain control, eventually shifting its tactics to an overt form of control when Musharraf took power from Sharif in 1999. Sharif's break with the military in the late 1990s indicates that alignments in Pakistani politics are often fleeting and can be rearranged in a variety of ways over time. This combination between select cooperation and competition for autonomy between civilian and military governments continued after the fall of Musharraf, thus entrenching a policy environment that remained wholly unequipped to generate public goods and contribute to the improvement of the material livelihoods of ordinary Pakistanis. Imran Khan's appeal to the Pakistani population must be understood in this context. Although Khan focused more on rhetoric than policy substance, his populist messaging spoke to the concerns and challenges facing many people in contemporary Pakistan. His removal and the repression of the PTI since then epitomizes the continued fragility and the declining scope of democracy in Pakistan.

Nawaz Sharif's return to power, should it materialize, spells further trouble for Pakistan's already highly imperilled democratic structures.

References

Afzal, M. (2018, July 27). *Did Pakistan's Imran Khan win a "dirty" election or a real mandate?* Brookings Institution. Retrieved December 15, 2023, from https://www.brookings.edu/articles/did-pakistans-imran-khan-win-a-dirty-election-or-a-real-mandate/

- Afzal, M. (2022, February 11). *Pakistan's ambivalent approach toward a resurgent Tehrik-e-Taliban Pakistan*. Brookings Institution. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pakistans-ambivalent-approach-toward-a-resurgent-tehrik-e-taliban-pakistan/
- Afzal, M. (2023, December 8). Ahead of elections, Pakistan's democracy stands badly damaged. Brookings Institution. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ahead-of-elections-pakistans-democracy-stands-badly-damaged/
- Afzal, M., & Pita, A. (2022, March 25). Why is Pakistani PM Imran Khan facing a no-confidence vote?

 Brookings Institution. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.brookings.edu/articles/why-is-pakistani-pm-imran-khan-facing-a-no-confidence-vote/
- Aggarwal, N. (2021). *CPEC a game changer for economy, Hub*. The Business Times. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.businesstimes.com.sg/hub/pakistan-national-day/cpec-a-game-changer-for-economy
- Ahmad, I. (2018, June 2). *'Nawaz Sharif was unaware of Pakistan army's infiltration of Kargil'*. Hindustan Times. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/nawaz-sharif-was-unaware-of-pakistan-army-s-infiltration-of-kargil/story-5pyYhfSxlWVdWhLlNEfx4M.html
- Al Jazeera. (2022, April 11). *Protests in Pakistan over Khan's removal, Sharif set to be new PM*. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/4/11/imran-khan-removal-as-pmtriggers-protests-across-pakistan
- Al Jazeera. (2022a, October 28). *Pakistan ex-PM Khan and supporters set off on march to Islamabad*. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/10/28/pakistans-khan-set-to-march-on-islamabad-to-demand-snap-polls
- Baloch, S. M. (2022, November 3). *Imran Khan wounded in 'assassination attempt' in Pakistan*. The Guardian. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/nov/03/imran-khan-shot-in-assassination-attempt-in-pakistan
- Baloch, S. M., & Ellis-Petersen, H. (2023, November 29). *Pakistan election commission accused of changing voting map to favour ex-PM*. The Guardian. Retrieved December 15, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/nov/29/pakistan-election-commission-accused-of-changing-voting-map-to-favour-ex-pm
- Bhatti, H. (2018, April 13). *Disqualification under Article 62 (1)(f) is for life, SC rules in historic verdict*. Dawn. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.dawn.com/news/1401362
- Bhowmik, S. K. (1995). Takeovers by Employees: A Response to Privatisation in Pakistan. *Economic and Political Weekly*, *30*(17), 931-933. https://www.jstor.org/stable/4402684
- Boone, J. (2013, May 13). *Pakistan elections: PTI's Imran Khan fails to make expected gains*. The Guardian. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/may/12/imran-khanfail-gain-pakistan-election
- Bukhari, M. (2020, October 16). *Nawaz Sharif accuses Pakistan's army chief of toppling his government*. Reuters. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.reuters.com/article/pakistan-politics-protests-speech-idINKBN272030/
- Bukhari, M., Naiyyar, G., & Greenfield, C. (2023, August 5). *Imran Khan arrested after Pakistan court sentences ex-prime minister to three years in jail*. Reuters. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/police-arrest-former-pm-imran-khan-after-court-gives-three-year-prison-sentence-2023-08-05/
- Center for International Security and Cooperation. (2022). *Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan*. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/tehrik-i-taliban-pakistan
- CPEC Authority Office. (n.d.). *CPEC Vision & Mission*. CPEC. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://cpec.gov.pk/vision-mission/3
- The Economic Times. (2022, November 17). *Here is how Pakistan picks its army chief and why it matters far beyond its borders*. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/here-is-how-pakistan-picks-its-army-chief-and-why-it-matters-far-beyond-its-borders/articleshow/95574304.cms
- Fair, C. (2018, July 27). *How Pakistan's Army Elected Imran Khan*. Foreign Affairs. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/pakistan/pakistans-sham-election
- Findlay, S., & Bokhari, F. (2020, April 24). *Pakistan's Imran Khan sidelined by military during coronavirus outbreak*. Financial Times. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.ft.com/content/686714d7-ae05-431d-a13d-1966153be151
- Gall, C., & Masood, S. (2007, July 10). *At Least 40 Militants Dead as Pakistani Military Storms Mosque After Talks Fail*. The New York Times. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/10/world/asia/10pakistan.html

- Gannon, K. (1999, November 17). *Elite arrested in corruption sweep by Pakistan army*. The Guardian. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/1999/nov/18/pakistan
- Ghosh, P. (2022, April 2). *Pakistan has excellent ties with US, says army chief Gen Bajwa day before Imran Khan faces no-trust vote*. Hindustan Times. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/pakistan-has-excellent-ties-with-us-says-general-bajwa-day-before-imran-khan-faces-no-trust-vote-10164888085645.html
- Gul, A. (2023, August 9). *Purported Text of Secret Cable Shows US Ire at Imran Khan*. VOA News. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.voanews.com/a/purported-text-of-secret-cable-shows-us-ire-at-imran-khan-/7219123.html
- Gul, A. (2023a, December 12). *Pakistan's Former PM Cleared of All Graft Charges*. VOA News. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.voanews.com/a/pakistan-s-former-pm-cleared-of-all-graft-charges-/7395239.html
- Guyer, J. (2022, April 9). *How Imran Khan fell out of favor with Pakistan's parliament and military*. Vox. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.vox.com/23016679/pakistan-political-crisis-imran-khan-parliament
- Haqqani, H. (2003, June 23). *Musharraf Fails to Tackle Islamic Threat*. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://carnegieendowment.org/2003/06/23/musharraf-fails-to-tackle-islamic-threat-pub-1299
- Haqqani, H. (2016). Pakistam: between mosque and military. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.
 Harding, L. (2000, December 10). Pakistan frees Sharif to exile in Saudi Arabia. The Guardian. Retrieved
 December 13, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2000/dec/11/pakistan.saudiarabia
- Hoodbhoy, P. (2017). Saudizing Pakistan: How Pakistan is changing and what this means for South Asia and the world. In A. Pande (Ed.), *Routledge Handbook of Contemporary Pakistan*. Taylor & Francis Group.
- Hughes, R. G., & Shaffer, R. (2021). The Bhutto family and Pakistan: power, politics, and the deep state. *Intelligence and National Security*, *36*(6), 925-936. https://doi.org/10.1080/02684527.2021.1877418
- Human Rights Watch. (2023, February 6). *Pakistan: IMF Bailout Should Advance Economic Rights*. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/02/06/pakistan-imf-bailout-should-advance-economic-rights
- Hussain, A. (2023, May 12). Why are Imran Khan's supporters angry with Pakistan's military? Al Jazeera. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/5/12/why-are-imran-khans-supporters-angry-with-pakistans-military
- Hussain, Z. (1999, October 19). *Pakistan PM Nawaz Sharif wins major confrontation with military, but battle far from over*. India Today. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.indiatoday.in/magazine/neighbours/pakistan/story/19981019-pakistan-pm-nawaz-sharif-wins-major-confrontation-with-military-but-battle-far-from-over-827215-1999-10-18
- Johnson, K., & Macfie, N. (2018). *Timeline: The three-time rise and fall of Pakistan's Nawaz Sharif.* Reuters. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN1JW1O3/
- Kakakhel, F., & Farooq, U. (2015, June 15). *Pakistan's war and loss of hope for those displaced*. Al Jazeera. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2015/6/15/pakistans-war-and-loss-of-hope-for-those-displaced
- Kaura, V. (2020, November 3). *Pakistani politics at a crossroads: The new opposition to Imran Khan and to the military establishment*. Middle East Institute. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.mei.edu/publications/pakistani-politics-crossroads-new-opposition-imran-khan-and-military-establishment
- Kelman, I. (2022, September 21). *Opinion: Pakistan's floods are a disaster but they didn't have to be.* University College London. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.ucl.ac.uk/news/2022/sep/opinion-pakistans-floods-are-disaster-they-didnt-have-be
- Khan, A., & Saeed, A. (2018). *National Action Plan: Performance so far*. Pak Institute For Peace Studies. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.pakpips.com/web/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/NAP.pdf
- Khan, K. (1995, October 16). Foundamentalist coup plot reported in Pakistan. The Washington Post. Retrieved December 15, 2023, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1995/10/16/fundamentalist-coup-plot-reported-in-pakistan/7ce75d3c-7992-4a9c-965a-6b5ec9c8f8a8/
- Khan, K. (1996, November 5). *Bhutto out as Premier in Pakistan*. The Washington Post. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1996/11/05/bhutto-out-as-premier-in-pakistan/ae9867c4-97e0-4abc-9d93-921870581def/

- Khan, K. (2000, April 7). Former Pakistani Leader Gets Life Prison Term. The Washington Post. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2000/04/07/former-pakistani-leader-gets-life-prison-term/f4a8bc0a-ae72-4daa-b737-a9c96fc9f508/
- Khan, M. I. (2018, January 13). *Why Pakistan won't share intelligence with the US*. BBC. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-42664019
- Khan, S. (2023, July 6). *State Repression and Human Rights Violations in Pakistan*. Australian Institute of International Affairs. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.internationalaffairs.org.au/australianoutlook/state-repression-and-human-rights-violations-in-pakistan/
- Kumar, S. (2001). *Sharif Vs. Musharraf: The Future of Democracy in Pakistan*. Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://ciaotest.cc.columbia.edu/olj/sa/sa_jan01kus01.html
- Masood, S. (2018, May 6). *Imran Khan Warms to Pakistan's Military. His Political Fortunes Rise*. The New York Times. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/06/world/asia/imran-khan-pakistan-military.html
- Masood, S., & Goldbaum, C. (2023, June 14). *Droves of Imran Khan's Allies Defect as Military Ramps Up Crackdown*. The New York Times. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.nytimes.com/2023/06/14/world/asia/pakistan-imran-khan-defection.html
- Mir, A. (2022, May 4). *Pakistan's Twin Taliban Problem*. United States Institute of Peace. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/05/pakistans-twin-taliban-problem
- Mir, A. (2023, August 10). *Pakistan's Parliamentary Period Ends as Election Uncertainty Looms*. United States Institute of Peace. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/08/pakistans-parliamentary-period-ends-election-uncertainty-looms
- The Nuclear Threat Initiative. (2019, November 5). *Pakistan Nuclear Overview*. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/pakistan-nuclear/
- Parkin, B. (2023, August 5). *Pakistan election set for delay as boundaries redrawn*. Financial Times. Retrieved December 15, 2023, from https://www.ft.com/content/0f302f03-aa82-44ea-a47a-6af016efffc9
- Phillips, M. (2017). *The London Property Deal That Brought Down Pakistan's Prime Minister*. Forbes. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.forbes.com/sites/bisnow/2017/08/01/the-london-property-deal-that-brought-down-pakistans-prime-minister/?sh=2d55e25b1942
- Rafiq, A. (2022, February 24). *The Pakistani Taliban's radical rebranding: Is there more than meets the eye?*Middle East Institute. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.mei.edu/publications/pakistanitalibans-radical-rebranding-there-more-meets-eye
- Raja Mohan, C. (2022, February 23). *Imran Khan's Moscow Trip Shows Pakistan Edging Closer to Russia*. Foreign Policy. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/02/23/imran-khan-pakistan-russia-putin-india-geopolitics/
- Rana, S. (2023, September 6). *The Promise and Peril of Pakistan's Economic Recovery Effort*. United States Institute of Peace. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/09/promise-and-peril-pakistans-economic-recovery-effort
- Reuters. (2007, October 3). Five facts on Pakistan's ex-PM Benazir Bhutto. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-bhutto-factbox-idUSL0232761720071002/
- Riedel, B. (2019, July 24). *How the 1999 Kargil conflict redefined US-India ties*. Brookings Institution. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-the-1999-kargil-conflict-redefined-us-india-ties/
- Rizvi, H.-A. (2001). *Pakistan's Nuclear Testing*. Friedrich Ebert Stiftung. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://library.fes.de/libalt/journals/swetsfulltext/14218815.PDF
- Salman, A. (2017, August 7). Revisiting Nawaz Sharif I, II & III: a mixed legacy. The Express Tribune. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://tribune.com.pk/story/1475545/revisiting-nawaz-sharif-ii-iii-mixed-legacy
- Sayed, A., & Hamming, T. (2021). *The Revival of the Pakistani Taliban*. Combating Terrorism Center at West Point. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://ctc.westpoint.edu/the-revival-of-the-pakistanitaliban/
- Sayed, A., & Hamming, T. (2023, May 18). *The Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan After the Taliban's Afghanistan Takeover*. Combating Terrorism Center at West Point. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://ctc.westpoint.edu/the-tehrik-i-taliban-pakistan-after-the-talibans-afghanistan-takeover/
- Shah, A. (2023, June 16). *Pakistan's Military Still Runs the Show: Why Imran Khan's Revolt Sputtered*. Foreign Affairs. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/pakistan/pakistans-military-still-runs-show-imran-khan

- Shah, S. (2019, November 19). *Jailed Former Leader Nawaz Sharif Leaves Pakistan for Medical Treatment*. The Wall Street Journal. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.wsj.com/articles/jailed-former-leader-nawaz-sharif-leaves-pakistan-for-medical-treatment-11574156272
- Shahid, K. K. (2017, July 31). *Shahbaz Sharif's PM Nomination Underscores PML-N's desperation*. The Diplomat. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://thediplomat.com/2017/07/shahbaz-sharifs-pmnomination-underscores-pml-ns-desperation/
- Siddiqi, S. (2018, October 19). *Imran Khan Takes on Corruption in Pakistan*. The Diplomat. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://thediplomat.com/2018/10/imran-khan-takes-on-corruption-in-pakistan/
- Tellis, A. J. (2008, April 18). *Pakistan and the War on Terror: Conflicted Goals, Compromised Performance*. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://carnegieendowment.org/files/tellis_pakistan_final.pdf
- Wagner, A. (2001, March). *Bush Waives Nuclear-Related Sanctions on India, Pakistan*. Arms Control Association. Retrieved December 13, 2023, from https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2001-10/press-releases/bush-waives-nuclear-related-sanctions-india-pakistan
- Yamin, T. (2015). Examining Pakistan's Strategic Decision to Support the US War on Terror. *Strategic Studies*, 35(2), 113-135.
- Yasmeen, S. (1994). Democracy in Pakistan: The Third Dismissal. *Asian Survey*, *34*(6), 572-588. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2645342
- Yilmaz, I., & Shakil, K. (2021, February 10). *Imran Khan: From Cricket Batsman to Populist Captain Tabdeli of Pakistan*. European Center for Populism Studies. Retrieved December 14, 2023, from https://www.populismstudies.org/imran-khan-from-cricket-batsman-to-populist-captain-tabdeli-of-pakistan/



January 2024. © European Foundation for South Asian Studies (EFSAS), Amsterdam.